
 

 

 

 

 

In Attendance: 

Advisory Committee Meeting Minutes 
January 29, 2025| 10:30 AM – 12:00 PM 

 

Sheri Gustafson 

Kyle Baron 

Michael Cahill 

Dr. Martha Smith-Blackmore  

Deanna Gualtieri  

 
 

This open meeting was held virtually over the ZOOM platform. A PowerPoint presentation was shown over ZOOM 

to all attendees. 

 

I. Fund Totals and Expenditures 

 

Sheri explained the current Fund’s revenue totals. The Fund has an unexpended balance of $220,110.49 as of 

1/17/2025. The revenue intake in CY24 to date was $555,218. Sheri presented the FY numbers, in FY24 the Fund 

took in $601,190. Since inception in 2012, the Fund has taken in $5,117,049. $4,337,357 has been from tax 

donations/ online donations/ grants, $4,692 from interest, and $750,000 from line items in the state budget, $25,000 

from the MDAR admin budget.  

 

II. Budget and End of Year Report  

 

Sheri presented a spending breakdown from Fund inception to date. To date, the Fund’s spending was in the 

following distributions: $3,489,445 (71%) for veterinary services, $122,170 (3%) for ACO training, 

$1,222,097(25%) for administration, $13,377 (<1%) for marketing, and there is currently a $220,110 surplus in the 

Fund that will be factored into the 2025 spending.  

   

Sheri presented the Fund’s CY24 approved budget and the final CY24 allocations. CY24 approved budget of 

$658,020 had the following allocations: 73% for veterinary services, 3% for ACO training, 25% for administration, 

and less than 1% for marketing. The budget planned to utilize $168,020 in rollover revenue from CY23. Sheri 

recommended no change to the CY24 approved budget now that tax season numbers have been reported.  

 

Sheri Presented the draft 2024 Annual Review which contained the Fund’s final 2024 spending allocations. In 2024 

the Fund spent $732,043. $547,679 (74%) was on veterinary services for 1,982 animals, $180,523 (25%) spent on 

administration and programming costs and $6, 775 (less then 1%) was spent on ACO Training.  

 

Sheri explained that the main difference between the proposed allocation for veterinary services and the actual 

spending was due to increased voucher costs due to the number of complicated emergency cases. The Fund is 



 

 

currently spending an average of $265 per regular voucher and an average of $390 per emergency voucher. In 2024, 

one out of every 6 vouchers redeemed were for an animal needing urgent services. Mike mentioned concern about 

the number of emergency care cases the Fund was receiving and asked if there was a way to reduce it. Dr. Smith 

Blackmore asked if we should consider getting a picture or similar to help verify a diagnosis of pyometra. Sheri 

suggested that we table the discussion until May and for the next AC meeting, she would have a full report of the 

animals that are getting emergency services for review. 

 

Sheri stated that the ACO training allocation was lower than proposed since ACOAM did not ask for an ACO 

subsidy from the Fund in 2024.  

 

Sheri listed the highlights from the 2024 Annual Review as follows: the Fund received another $75,000 in support 

from The Stanton Foundation, the Fund reached the milestone of assisting 20,000 local cats and dogs, the Fund’s 

Voucher Program celebrated its 10th anniversary, the Fund completed the 8th round of ACO training and has now 

trained over 900 ACOs, and the Fund’s outreach campaigns reached 10,000 followers/subscribers.  

 

Sheri stated that the 2024 Annual Review was still in draft form and that she was planning to have it completed and 

posted by the end of the week once she adds in information about our veterinary partnerships, updates any 

necessary graphics, and does a final content check.  

 

Sheri jumped ahead on the agenda to discuss the status of grant funding and the FY25 line item before proposing 

the CY25 budget.  

 

Sheri presented the proposed 2025 Budget. The Fund would need to be very conservative in its spending for 2025. 

In 2024, the Fund utilized more of its buffer than expected and that tax donations in the last couple of years have 

started to trend downward. The proposed 2025 Budget was based on a projected total spending of $500,000. This 

number will be a marked decrease in the CY 2024 spending of $732,043. Sheri explained that she reduced the 

spending limit because she estimated that the Fund would receive a max of $400,000 from tax donations. Sheri was 

also concerned that the state would be tighter with budget line items than in previous years and that while she is 

hoping that one is secured, she wants to make sure the Fund keeps enough money in the trust to be able to cover 

administration costs before the next tax season if they don’t.  

 

The proposed 2025 Budget had the following allocations: $300,000 (60%) in veterinary costs, $195,000 (39%) in 

administration, and $11,500 (1%) in ACO training and marketing. Sheri explained that the reason the administration 

costs are high is due to union-negotiated salary increases based on job descriptions and an increase in the cost of 

fringe benefits. The fund only has 2 employees on its staff. The community liaison position’s salary is 100% paid 

for by the Fund and the program coordinator’s salary is 75% paid for by the Fund and 25% paid for by the MDAR 

administration budget. Sheri expressed concern that if additional funding mechanisms aren’t found for the Fund, the 

administration % will be too high to support 1.75 staff members. Mike mentioned that he hopes that a higher 

percentage of the program coordinator's salary could be taken on by the MDAR administration budget since the 

position does a lot to assist animal health. Sheri commented that the $300,000 allocation is only $25,000 a month 

and will do little to dent the already 1-year long waitlist.  

 

Dr. Smith-Blackmore and ACO Gualtieri both expressed concerned with the small budget but agreed that a 

conservative approach is what is currently needed. Sheri asked to hold off on fully approving the budget until after 

the Fund receives the 2025 tax donation numbers. It was agreed to table the approval until the next AC meeting 

when tax numbers should be received, until then the Fund will continue to try to restrict any no priority spending.  

 

III. FY24 Line Item/ Grants  

 



 

 

Sheri stated that the FY225 budget line item of $100,000 is 66.2% spent, she said the line item would be fully spent 

already if it was released in full, however it has been getting released for use in increments. Sheri considering the 

rate of disbursement the line item will be completely expended by the end of February, 2025. 

 

In May 2024, The Stanton Foundation gave the Fund a grant of $75,000, designated to helping canines in municipal 

shelters and at 501c3 organizations. To date, the grant has fully paid for $49,265 dollars in care, and has $22,905 in 

care pending so it is 95% utilized. Sheri mentioned that The Stanton Foundation will not be available in 2025 for 

funding since it is ending its grant programming.  

 

Sheri returned to Agenda section 2 to discuss the CY25 proposed budget. 

 

IV. Spay/Neuter Voucher Program 

 

a. Animal Eligibility Updates 

 

Sheri showed slides of the current animal eligibility guidelines. She suggested that if our 2025 tax donations are 

low, we may need to make adjustments to eligibility moving forward. Sheri reminded the Committee that in 2024 

the eligibility guidelines for animals in ACO care were adjusted due to discovered misuse. While the vast majority 

of ACOs were utilizing the program correctly, a small handful of ACOs were discovered to be taking in owner 

requests only to obtain vouchers for animals that were waiting to be received by shelters/rescues, so owner 

surrenders were no longer eligible for vouchers unless an exception is made.  

 

Mike stated that if further restrictions needed to be made he would want us to consider restricting emergency cases 

over ACO animals since the emergency cases cost the Fund more per animal and ultimately reduce the number of 

animals we can help. Sheri said she will have a report ready for the next AC meeting.  

 

b. Numbers  

 

Sheri presented that the Fund has helped 22,210 animals to date equaling 3.5 million spent. The Fund currently has 

307 vouchers outstanding equaling $75,120 of which 69 are emergency case vouchers and 98 are for animals in 

ACO care. 111 vouchers were already redeemed in 2025, and over 80 have been sent.  

 

Kyle presented information about the Voucher Program. Tufts has joined a as long awaited veterinary provider, and 

have already been utilizing the program to help with emergency cases.  

 

Kyle stated that he has been working on a project to start to collect completed animal intake (animal records) for 

every animal in ACO care that has used the voucher program. The information received will give us data that can 

help us better understand the voucher programs' effectiveness and impact. Kyle mentioned that ACOs will be asked 

to submit the completed forms around 3 months after the issue and if they do not submit the information, voucher 

distribution to them may be suspended until documentation is received.  

 

Kyle presented that CY25 voucher distribution is currently limited to just animals in ACO care and priority or 

emergency cases. Waitlist vouchers are temporarily on hold while we wait for tax donation numbers.  

 

Sheri pointed out that even though we are temporarily restricting voucher distribution to only the two categories, we 

have still surpassed the proposed CY25 monthly voucher cap of $25,000 by over $3,000.  

 

The Committee discussed the trends. Sheri mentioned that the need for affordable spay/neuter assistance in MA is 

huge and that the Fund is getting flooded daily with requests and pleas for help and that we are anxiously awaiting 

tax donation numbers for this season.  Dr. Smith-Blackmore mentioned that she tried to use the donation portal on 



 

 

the state site and it didn’t appear to be working. Sheri confirmed that we are working with the contracts department 

to get a new vendor but with Commbuys changes the system is backed up, she was hoping it would be back up by 

now. Sheri mentioned that she will redo the “How you can Help” page and again talk to contracts.  

 

c. Wait List  

 

Kyle mentioned that the current waitlist is over 700 animals and that the Fund is currently issuing vouchers 

requested back in April/May 2024. He also stated that with the extended wait time he is referring many applicants 

to low-cost services first and checking in with them before he sends a voucher to see if the service is still needed. 

Kyle said many people are still joining the waitlist even though they know the wait time will be extensive due to a 

lack of options across the state, he stated that the Fund is one of the only free options available.  

 

d. Providers  

 

Sheri stated that 2025 will be a full provider, training, and vendor renewal year. All providers will need to resubmit 

bids in the new Commbuys system for contract renewals this year. Sheri mentioned that she was concerned about 

this process since she has been trying to get trainer contracts up since January of 2024 and instead, they had to be 

paid as incidental. Dr. Smith-Blackmore echoed her concern over the Commbuys process and that it is a deterrent 

for veterinarians to join and renew. Sheri said she would be talking to the contracts manager after the meeting to get 

more information.  

    

V. Promotions/Events/Marketing 

 

Sheri presented the 2025 billboard designs and stated that the Fund had tabled at the recent MMA Conference in 

Boston. Sheri also highlighted the Ollie’s Law resources including a guidance document, webpage and meetings.  

 

VI. Animal Control Officer Training 

 

a. 2025 ACO Designations 

 

Sheri reported that the 2025 ACO Designation Forms were emailed to all supervisors during the final week of 

December 2024 and are due back on February 2nd, 2025. To date, about 50% have been received.  

 

b. ACO Core Training  

 

Sheri reported that the Fund held two sessions of the Core Competencies Training in 2024. Session I was Sept. 23rd 

and Sept 30th in Palmer, MA and was held in person and virtually. Session II was Oct. 6th and 7th in Dedham, MA 

and was in person only. In total the Core had 92 attendees in 2024 sessions.  

Sheri said she considered having a spring Core session in 2025 but has decided against it due to timing and budget 

constraints.  

 

Sheri will send out a doodle poll to schedule the next AC meeting for some time in mid/late May.  
 



Advisory Committee Meeting

1/29/2025 Hold on to your hats



I. Fund Totals and Expenditures

A. Review of Balance/ Budget

II. Budget / 2025 Tax Donations

III. FY25 Line Item/ Grants

IV.Spay/Neuter Voucher Program 

 A. Animal Eligibility Updates 

B. Numbers

 C. Wait List

      D. Providers 

       

    

V. Promotions/ Events/ Marketing

VI. Animal Control Officers

 A. 2025 ACO Designations

 B. 2024/2025 Core Training 



Unexpended balance as of 1/17/2025 $220,110.49



\



How our donations 

have grown….



Over 27,8600 vouchers 

have been distributed.



$688,020=   $420,000 from 2024 Donations

           $100,000 FY25 Line Item

$168,000 from rollover from 2023

* would leave a buffer of approx. $280,000 

in the Fund

APPROVED BY ADVISORY COMMITTEE 1.10.24
 

Proposed 2024 Budget



2024 Annual Review 

Highlights

Over ½ million spent on 
animals 



2024 

Annual

Review 

Sheri is planning to modify this 

section slightly still to add in a 

note about Veterinary 

Participation 



2024 Annual Review 



2024 Annual Review 



2024 Annual Review 



Budget Line Items and 

Grants

FY25 Budget Line Item 

secured $100,000. 

IN PROCESS 

$66,139 paid out

-being released to the 

Fund increments-

otherwise would have 

been fully spent!

Should be fully paid out by 
the end of Feb. 2025.



The Stanton Foundation Grants

2022= $75,000 

2023 = $105,000

2024 = $75,000

22’ $75,000 for dogs in Commonwealth   

( no restrictions)

May 23’ $30,000 

Emergency Grant (for E surgeries)

November 23’ $75,000 for dogs in 

Commonwealth (no restrictions)

May 24’ $75,000

Designated for canines in 

municipal shelters or at 

501c3 organizations. 

Current: Paid $49,265 

Pending $22,905

95% utilized 



$500,000=   $400,000 from 2024 Donations

          * $100,000 FY25 Line Item

$100,000 from buffer if no Line item in FY26 

* would leave a buffer of approx. $150,000 

in the Fund, otherwise $50,000

 

Proposed 2025 Budget

Only $25,00 a month! *Admin 

increases due 

to union 

negotiations 

and fringe 

increase

For 1.75 staff.





Current Waitlist-

• 700 plus already on waitlist! 

Estimating over 1 year wait time for 

new applications. Referring to low-

cost first.

• Requests currently being issued 

from Jan/Feb 24. March/April 24

• Current distribution rate approx. 

Only ACO animals and Emergency     

• (this month still over proposed 2025    

monthly budget by $3,000!)

Quick Notes-

Tufts has joined as a 
Veterinary Provider!

Unless we have an AMAZING 
tax season, this year will be 
TIGHT! We will need to 
explore new funding streams 
to meet the Commonwealth 
need. 

ALL Provider contracts expire 
in June 2025, it’s a full 
renewal year. 



Current Rates for FY25 went into effect July, 2024

$300

$350

$400

-----

-----

-----







Other Project 

Updates 

• Animal Outcome Tracking 

• Billboards 

• Intern unpaid Sept. 30th 

through Dec 5th. Voucher 
program data scrub and 
ACO training assistance. 

• ACO Guidance documents







Other Projects



In-person=48



• In 2023, we saw a huge drop in 

Designation compliance. 

• In 2024 mailing- revamped 

designation portal and sheet. 

• 82% compliance in 2024 up from 

around 50%!!!

• For December 2025 ACO 

designation we utilized the same 

format as 2024. Supervisors 

emailed by 12/31/24, due back 

2/1/25. Currently about 50% 

received.  

2025 ACO Designations



Next Meeting….
May? 
Finalize Budget 
Sheri will send out 

Doodle poll
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